Dear Parents,

Thank you for entrusting to us your most precious possession - your children.  We will do our best to make school a happy place to be.  Our greatest challenge is to help our students learn, to achieve their highest academic potential, to be confident in their abilities, and to use those abilities responsibly.

In order to accomplish this, it is important that home and school support each other.  Therefore, this handbook is designed to equip you with the basic procedures at East Elementary and West Early Childhood Center.  Please read and discuss this with your child.








Corey DeRidder
K-2 Principal

OFFICE HOURS





Professional Development Days
7:45 a.m. - 4:15 p.m.                                                              with 12 noon dismissal for students








October 12, 2018
DAILY SCHEDULE





November 9, 2018
8:45 a.m.  Students enter building



December 20, 2018 



3:40 p.m.  Dismissal of K-2 students



February 15, 2019 


* Students may not be dropped off before 8:20 a.m.






DAILY LUNCH PROGRAM / SCHEDULE 

Breakfast and hot lunches are available to all students. Each student will be issued a lunch account that money can be deposited into for lunch and milk purchases. Based on income guidelines, breakfast/lunches are free or they can be purchased for reduced price.  Lunch applications will be sent home the first day of school and are also available in the office. 

 Prices for the breakfast/lunch program are:


Breakfast -
$1.45 per day    





Lunch -
$2.40 per day  
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Milk only is .50 per day

Lunch schedule:







11:40 - 12:20
2nd grade


11:50 - 12:30
Kindergarten and Young Fives
12:20 - 1:00
1st grade
Breakfast is served daily before the start of school in the lunchroom.
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SCHOOL DELAYS OR CANCELLATION:  Listen to / Watch   
Alert Notification Service
Keeping you informed is a top priority at Coopersville Area Public Schools.  The District will notify you through our Alert Notification Service which will allow us to send a telephone or e-mail message to you providing important information about school events or emergencies.  We anticipate using Alert Notification to notify you of school delays or cancellations due to inclement weather, as well as remind you about various events, including report card distribution, open house, field trips, and more.  In the event of an emergency at school, you can have peace of mind knowing that you will be informed immediately by phone.  
In addition these television stations will air school closings or delays.
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WZZM
TV-13

WOTV
TV-8

WWMT
TV-3

WXMI
TV-17

EARLY DISMISSAL

Occasionally severe weather makes it necessary to suspend school or dismiss school early for a day. Coopersville Area Public School will notify parents through ALERT NOW and contact radio and TV stations to inform parents of early dismissal times.  Please listen to radio and/or TV stations listed above. 

Make sure that students understand that they (walkers and students riding the bus) are to take the same route home.  Arrange in advance for your child/ren to be met by yourself or another adult at the drop-off point.  Alternate shelter home should be arranged in advance, if you will not be home.  Emphasize that students should stay off the streets once they reach home.  Please review your family’s plan with your child/ren on a regular basis. 
OFFICE PROCEDURES
1.
ABSENCE:  Call in your child's absence (997-3300 East, 997-3600 West ECC) and report any contagious diseases. (strep throat, chicken pox, etc.)  Please call by 8:30 a.m.  The office will try to contact you if you fail to call in your child’s absence.  After 10 absences, within a marking period, the office will notify you by letter as to the excessive absences.  Continued, excessive, absences will result in a truant officer contacted. 

ATTENDANCE PROCEDURE FOR DAILY AND PROLONGED ABSENCE 

If your child is going to be absent, please call the school and notify us 997-3300 East, or 997-3600 West ECC.
· Please call by 8:30 a.m.  We have voicemail and you may leave a message and we will mark your child’s attendance accordingly. The office will try to contact you if you fail to call in your child’s absence. 

· In order to be counted present for a half day, a child must be in attendance by 9:15 a.m. for the morning and by 1:30 p.m. for the afternoon.

· A written note from your doctor may be required as verification for additional absences.

· After 7 accumulated days of absences, the school will send a letter and may request a conference with parent/guardian.

· After 12 days of absences, the school will send a letter and will require a meeting with parent/guardian.

· After 15 (or more) absences, the school may contact the truancy officer and/or Ottawa County Sheriff’s Department to assure that parents are abiding by the State law requiring their child’s attendance in school.

· Absences due to family vacations are discouraged, especially vacations that fall during M-STEP testing times.

· The school’s goal is to prevent chronic absenteeism which is defined as a student being absent for 10% or more of the school year at any given point.

2.
TARDINESS

· Students that arrive after the bell until 9:15 a.m. are considered tardy.  If students arrive after 9:15 a.m. they are considered absent for the morning period of classes.  Students that leave in the afternoon before 3:10 p.m. are considered absent from the afternoon period of classes.  An early dismissal will be marked for students that leave after 3:10 p.m.
· For every ten tardies a student accumulates, it will equate to one unexcused absence.

· If buses are late, students are not considered tardy. 

Students please sign in and out at the office once school has started. 

Sign-In-Sign-Out:  The security of the building is set up so that everyone is able to enter the building at the MAIN ENTRANCE only.  This entrance is located in the front of the building.  If your child is late for any reason, please have them sign in at the office.  If you will be taking your child out of school any time during the day, or if your child is being removed from riding the bus, please come to the office to sign them out. Children will be released only to those who are designated by the parent/guardian. At the end of the school day we ask that students may be picked up in the office area (not at the classroom doors.)  Please remember that this is a safety precaution for your child and others. 

3. 
Bus Notes - different way home for walkers/bus/pickup: Please send a note to your child’s teacher informing him/her of any change in routine for your child.  It is very important that we be informed of theses changes no later than 2:00 p.m. so we can inform the bus garage and classroom teacher.  Without a written note or phone call from you, the teacher is instructed to put the child on the bus as usual/send them home as usual.  It is very important and helpful to the office and the transportation department to have communication from the parent as early as possible.  Thank you for your help in this matter. 
4. 
INJURIES:  The office will notify the parent on all serious injuries.  We are allowed to use only ice bags or band-aids. The office is concerned about your child and we try to treat each child with TLC (tender, loving care), whether the injury warrants a call to parents or not.
  

5.
STAYING IN FOR RECESS:  Please make sure that your child is well when you send him/her to school because he/she will be expected to go outside for recess. Dress children appropriately for weather conditions.  All children will be expected to participate in outside recess unless wind chill temperatures are below zero, or office is notified of medical condition.

CUSTODIAL/NON-CUSTODIAL PARENTS

If one parent has been awarded physical custody of a child and the non-custodial parent has custodial limitations, a copy of the custodial order must be provided to the school. If a child is not to be dismissed to the care of any adults, specific written information must be provided for the school. Upon request, the school will provide copies of report cards, newsletters, etc. to the non-custodial parent. 

TELEPHONES 
Messages and deliveries from home are to be left in the office.  Each teacher has his/her own phone number.  Students will be called out of class only in an emergency for a telephone call and will be allowed to call home only in an emergency.

CELL PHONES AND OTHER ELECTRONIC DEVICES 

Cell phones are permitted for family emergencies or security reasons; Parents must work out

arrangements with the classroom teacher, but we emphasize that cell phones are not to be used during school hours. School is not responsible for loss or damage of this item. All electronics must remain in student backpacks or desks at all times unless permission is given by the teacher.
The following items are not allowed on the school grounds.

Cameras 




Alcohol/tobacco/cigarette lighters, 
Walkie-talkies, 



Heelies
Radio-controlled cars



Guns/knives, (even toy guns/knives) 
Electronic games or electronic items 

Carbonated or high energy drinks

Trading cards- yugio, pokemon cards, etc
Hoverboards
This list is not meant to be inclusive. It is merely given to you as a guideline for items that the school is not responsible for. Selling, lending, trading or the giving of toys and other related items is not allowed on school grounds or during school times.

DRESS AND GROOMING

Please dress and groom your child so as not to present health or safety hazards, or to be the cause of disruption of the educational process.  Please be sure clothing is free of imprints of illegal and/or inappropriate messages.  Hats and coats can be worn in the building or classrooms with specific permission from a staff member.  Shoes are required wear. 

Students may be asked to modify their attire (e.g., put on sweatshirt, unroll pant legs,) if student dress is determined to be inappropriate.  Parents/guardians may be contacted if dress modification can not be made at school.  The student may be detained in school office or removed from class for the day if a change of attire is not possible. 
BIRTHDAY PARTIES

As part of our district wellness program, we encourage parents to provide a healthy snack for their child’s birthday celebration.  Good examples are fruit cups, veggie trays, jello treats, etc.  Please contact your child’s teacher to make birthday arrangements.  At West ECC we celebrate birthdays with a non food treat due to food allergies and healthy alternatives. Good examples are donation of classroom book, game, pencils & stickers as birthday treats.   
HEADLICE:    If you discover head lice in your child's hair, please report it to the office.  Though it may be embarrassing to you, there really is no stigma attached to it.  It happens! Anyone found to have head lice or nits, even if the hair has been treated, will be sent home immediately.  We have a "No Nit" (egg or egg casings) policy at Coopersville Area Public Schools, which means all nits must be out of the hair.  If a child is sent home with head lice, a parent/guardian must accompany the child to school after the child has been treated. The office staff will check the child’s hair and insure there are no nits present in the hair before the child is allowed back into the classroom.  

VISITORS/CLASSROOM OBSERVATIONS 
All visitors are to check into the office upon arrival at school and receive a visitor’s badge.  Visitors are permitted to accompany students to class only with special permission from the principal.  We welcome classroom observations; however, we do ask that parents make an appointment by either contacting the office or the teacher directly. 
VOLUNTEERS   
All volunteers are required to fill out a Criminal Record Search form in order to volunteer at school. All volunteers are to check into the office upon arrival at school and receive a volunteer badge.  

PTA – PARENT TEACHER ASSOCIATION 
The PTA is looking forward to a great year with many plans to help keep our children’s motivation and enthusiasm going strong! Check the calendar for dates that are already scheduled.  PTA meetings are the first Thursday of the month at 6:30 p.m.  If you are not able to attend the meetings, still consider becoming a member.  Membership dues are $6.00.  
PARENT INVOLVEMENT POLICY
In accordance with the requirement of the No Child Left Behind Act, the Coopersville Area Public Schools Board of Education encourages parent(s)/guardian(s) participation in all school programs.  Parent(s)/guardian(s) must be offered substantial and meaningful opportunities to participate in the education of their children.  If parent(s)/guardian(s) are looking for ways to become involved throughout the year, we encourage conversation with the child’s classroom teacher and/or building office.  

The board directs that the following actions be implemented to insure compliance with state and federal law to become involved highly in the education of their children:
· The involvement of parent(s)/guardian(s) in the planning, implementation, evaluation, and improvement of Title I programs/services through participation on building school improvement teams,

· Invitations to the parent(s)/guardian(s) to attend at least one annual meeting, with additional meeting opportunities being available as needed, designed to provide Title I information and program services, and to solicit parent(s)/guardian(s) suggestions on program development, planning, evaluation and operation,

· Assistance to parent(s)/guardians(s) in understanding Title I, including the providing of information in a language understandable to the parent(s)/guardian(s) if practicable,
· Parent(s)/guardian(s) notification of Title I student selection and criteria for selection,

· Information regarding child’s achievement and progress,

· A provision for input by Title I staff at regularly scheduled parent(s)/guardian(s) teacher conferences and any additional communication as requested by the Title I staff or parent(s)/guardian(s),

· Opportunities to enhance parent(s)/guardian(s) capacity to work with children in the home on school learning, 

· Professional development opportunities for teachers and staff to enhance their understanding of effective parent(s)/guardian(s) involvement strategies,

· Ongoing communication between school and parent(s)/guardian(s), and

· Other appropriate activities (i.e. Family Math Nights, parent(s)/guardian(s) sessions, science, theatre/music, etc.
PARENTS’ RIGHT TO KNOW NOTIFICATION

Parents have the right to request the professional qualifications of their student’s classroom teachers.  If a child is receiving instructional services from paraprofessionals, parents may also request the qualifications of the paraprofessional.
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Students may ride their bikes, skateboards and rollerblades to and from school.  Bikes/scooters may be ridden only before or after the school day and must be walked when on school grounds (for the safety of others).  The school is not responsible for stolen or damaged property. For the owner’s protection, identification marks and locks are encouraged.   Bikes and scooters are to be parked in appropriate racks during school hours.  Skateboards and roller blades need to be removed as soon as the student comes on the school campus (once again for the safety of others).  Skateboards and roller blades should be carried on school grounds.  When students are riding bikes, scooters, skateboards, or roller blades, helmets and pads should be worn.  More and more statistics warn of head traumas, which result from a simple fall.  
REPORT CARDS AND CONFERENCES 
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1.
Grades 1-2 will receive report cards 4 times a year.   Parent-teacher conferences are scheduled in the Fall and Spring.  However, parents and teachers are urged to call one another whenever a concern about a student arises.

K-2  RETENTION POLICY
Our staff is committed to the philosophy of recognizing individual differences in children as supported by the Michigan State Board of Education.  It supports an early childhood program that recognizes each child as a whole person whose growth occurs in specific developmental stages that are sequential and continuous.  In order to effectively meet the individual needs of our children, a developmentally appropriate activity based curriculum has been planned.  We include a continuing evaluation system that regularly assesses and reviews needs, progress, and development of children.  In the event there appears to be a placement problem, staff will work closely with the family in the best interest of the child.

LOST AND FOUND
Lost and found boxes are maintained in the hallway near the gym.  Students are to check there before reporting items as missing or taken from their desk, etc.

All coats/hats/boots/book bags/lunchboxes should be labeled with the child’s name in permanent marker.
MEDIA CENTER
[image: image5.wmf]Students who check out materials from the media center and/or Just Right Bookroom are responsible for their return and/or cost of replacement if they are lost or damaged.

Students are permitted to check out other materials when the "over-due" materials are returned.
MEDICAL CONCERNS
[image: image6.wmf]If your child has a special medical concern, please let us know so we may deal with emergencies effectively.  For example, some children are allergic to bee stings and need to have immediate attention.  Please keep school and your child’s bus driver informed.  Again, be sure to provide us with the name and telephone number of someone we may contact in case you are not home.

PARENTS:  In order that we may keep student absenteeism to a minimum, please do not send students to school when they are ill.  We support the recommendation of most doctors to keep the child home for at least 24 hours after a fever has abated.

MEDICATION DISTRIBUTION TO PUPILS
Law does not allow school personnel to administer aspirin or other medication unless specifically directed to do so by a licensed physician.  All medication must be in its original container with specific directions for dosage and time.

The distribution of medication to pupils by school employees should be handled under the following guidelines consistent with section 380.1178, School Code of 1976:

1.
A Medication Permission Form needs to be on file, signed by the child’s physician and parent or guardian, indicating medication to be distributed and the common time for dispensing.  The form is valid only for medication listed and expires no later than the end of the school year.

2. Medication must be in the pharmaceutical container it was dispensed in or container as purchased for over-the-counter medication.  Container shall indicate pupil’s name, name of medication and dosage to be dispensed.  Time of dosage to be given will be indicated on Medication Permission Form.

3. If your child needs to take medication due to illness, please bring it to the office and fill out a medication permission form.  Please do not send medication to school with your child. 
ALLERGIES 
If your child is allergic to any foods, please notify the Director of Food Services as well as the school office and classroom teacher. 
ACCIDENT OR ILLNESS
If a student becomes ill or has an accident at school, the following steps will be taken:

1.
Emergency care will be given.

2.
The parent, guardian or authorized representative will be contacted.

3.
In case of illness, the parent will be asked to pick up the student.

4.        The listed family doctor may be contacted if this is thought to be necessary.

LOCKED DOORS

All building doors are locked, except the front office door. Visitors will have access to the building by way of the office only. We will ask you to sign in and receive a badge and then proceed to your destination. This is a safety precaution being utilized by the entire district.
EMERGENCY PROCEDURE

Please rest assured that the district takes every precaution to protect your child’s safety at all

times. If an emergency situation occurs we will make every attempt to keep the school lines open

so that we can communicate with police and fire officials. We ask that parents do not call school

unless absolutely necessary. Student release during a bomb threat will be handled by

administration and emergency personnel. We do not recommend that parents/guardians remove

their students from school.
TORNADO WATCH/WARNING OR SEVERE WEATHER

Should a tornado watch be issued, children will remain at school. School officials will monitor the emergency and determine whether early dismissal is necessary. In all cases, however, during a tornado warning, students will remain in school.

1. Staff/students will be alerted that a watch is in effect. A tornado warning will be given in all school buildings.

2. Students and employees will follow building procedures of the emergency personnel if they are on site.

3. Parents, legal guardians or designees may pick up children at school during a tornado watch.

Children may not, however, be picked up during a tornado warning/tornado sighted in area.

Scheduled dismissal will not occur until the warning is discontinued.

If a tornado watch or warning is received while children are in school, district employees, in

cooperation with emergency personnel, will take whatever measures deemed best at the time to protect the health and safety of the students. 

TORNADO/FIRE /LOCKDOWN DRILLS 

Tornado drills shall be held twice in each school building during a school year to allow students and employees to familiarize themselves with proper drill procedures. At least five fire drills are held during a school year. The teacher in each classroom will instruct the students as to where the appropriate exits are and where they are to stand outside the building. Students are expected to walk, be quiet and orderly in all drill situations. At least three lockdown drills will be held during a school year. 
LOCK DOWN PROCEDURE 

A “lock down” procedure will be used in the event someone is on campus who might do harm to anyone in the building or in school on campus.  A “lock down” simply means teachers will keep their students in the classroom until an “all clear” is given.

LATE DISMISSAL PROCEDURES  

For isolated emergencies (e.g. restricting access to a neighborhood because of a fire, hostage situation, sniper, etc.) when students cannot be allowed to go home, the following procedures will occur:

1. 
The specific group of students affected will be identified and informed that they will have to remain at school.

2. 
 Parents/guardians/caregivers of each child involved will be immediately informed that they should pick their children up at school.

3. 
Supervisors will be designated for this group of students and a gathering site will be determined.

4. 
The Superintendent’s office, bus garage, and police department will be notified in case parents, guardians, or press may call for information.

5. 
Details of the emergency will be told to parents as they become available.  The superintendent’s office will be the official spokesperson for the press.

6. 
Normal sign out procedures for students will occur.
Procedures for Parents to Address a Concern:

 The following are a few guidelines by which parents can address their concerns. 

· Verbally address the concern with the appropriate staff member. 

· If the concern is unresolved or needs further attention, put the concern in writing with possible solutions and submit it to the principal. 

· The concern will be presented to the appropriate staff members for discussion.

· If the parent is not satisfied with the decision, the concern may be resubmitted in writing to the principal. The principal may choose to take the concern back to the staff member(s) for reconsideration or to the superintendent for resolution. 
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End of the day:
When a child is discovered missing at the end of the day the following procedures should occur:

A.  
Check with the child’s teacher to determine whom/where the child was dismissed.

B.  
Using the P.A. system, call for the child to report to the office.

C. 
Re-check the meeting point where the child was supposed to be (i.e. parent’s car, flag pole, bike rack, playground, etc.)

D.
Phone call to home, neighbors, friends, grandparents, bus garage, daycare provider, etc. to determine if the child chose to go to an alternate place.

E. 
Map the way of the child’s route home (if a walker).  Available staff will follow anticipated routes by foot or car. 
When A Child Leaves The Building Unexcused:

A.  
School personnel are contacted to be on the lookout for missing child.

B.  
Staff will be designated to search the areas around the campus.  

C.  
Map the way of the child’s route home.  Staff will be designated to follow anticipated routes by foot or car.  Parent(s)/guardian/caregiver will be notified.

D.  
After all steps are taken, police are contacted.  Superintendent’s office is notified.

GANG ASSOCIATION 

The Coopersville Area Public Schools does not permit gang identification, gang association and/or gang activity. Students may not engage in behaviors at school, while on school property, or at school related activity that promotes gangs. Disciplinary action may result for any activity considered by the administration to be gang-related.

SCHOOL EXPECTATIONS
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To better help students live out the mission of our school district, East Elementary and West Early Childhood Center have become MiBLSi schools.  MiBLSi stands for Michigan’s Integrated Behavior and Learning Support Initiative.  It is a grant program through the State of Michigan that helps schools implement a Positive Behavior Support Plan and provide reading interventions.   

MiBLSi will help develop those support systems and the sustained implementation of a data-driven, problem-solving model.  The ultimate goal is to help students become better readers along with providing them the social skills necessary for success!

At Coopersville West Early Childhood Center and East Elementary, WE are GREEN!  Being GREEN means being caring, respectful, cooperative, safe, and responsible.  These are our school expectations.
At East and West ECC, we have adopted a systematic response to behaviors. When students have difficulty meeting the school wide expectations, staff will document the incident using an Office Discipline Referral (ODR) Form. A school behavior team will regularly review the documentation and data to determine if a student may require specific interventions. Parents will be contacted once a student has received 3 or more ODR’s. Parents will also be informed of any interventions their child may be included in. 

BUS CONDUCT 

Riding the school bus is a privilege, and to help us provide safe transportation for all students proper bus conduct must be observed and implemented. Bus discipline is progressive and cumulative and will normally start at “Step 1” listed below.  However, any infraction can be processed immediately at “Step 5” when approved by an administrator. Immediate suspension will occur for any infraction involving fighting, inappropriate behavior, possession of illegal drugs, alcohol, weapons or contraband. 

Step 1 Verbal warning to student and parent contact

Step 2 Written notice sent home by office and 1 day suspension issued.

Step 3 Three day suspension
Step 4 Five day suspension 

Step 5 Ten day suspension

Step 6 Up to remainder of school year
PLAYGROUND EXPECTATIONS
A teacher or playground aide must supervise students at all times.

Injuries must be reported to the office.  An adult should bring injured students to the office.  However, if the injury is of a serious nature, the student will not be moved. The office will be called immediately for assistance.

Students are allowed to leave the playground only with the supervisor's permission.  

Play only in the designated areas. There are two playgrounds - one at East Elementary and one at West Early Childhood Center.  We ask that students remain free of play in driveway areas (this includes the high school drive), and the area around the Administration building.

· [image: image9.wmf]Please keep hands and feet to self.
· Use tables and benches the proper way.

· Sandbox area







1.  One person at a time on the diggers

2.  Sand toys are to be used with care.

3.  Stay clear of the digger when it is being used.

· Pogo sticks

1.  One or two people on it at a time.
· Twirling bars

1.  Allow personal space on the bars.

2.  Stay clear of people twirling.

· Whirl (Merry-go-round)







1.  Sitting down & holding on at all times.

2.  Feet, head and arms must be inside at all times.

[image: image10.wmf]3.  Feet and bodies need to remain on the merry-go-round.

4.  Whirl must be stopped while getting on or off.

5.  If you fall off, move away quickly.

· Big Climber

1.  Slides are for going down only.

2.  Stay inside of all railings.

· Swings

1.  Must sit on swings.

2.  Twist and swing straight.

· Purple/Yellow Space Modules

1.  Remain free from the top.

2.  Middle bridge section is for crawling only.

· Balance Beams

1.  Take turns, one person at a time.

· Fire Truck

1. Stay at a safe height.
· Stand and Spin

1.  Hold on with hands at all times.

2.  Must stop before getting on or off.

· Funnel Ball

1.  Take turns.

The school does not assume responsibility for toys brought to school.

When the whistle blows at the end of recess, students are to line up promptly at their designated places, face the building, and stand quietly until directed to enter the building.

PLAYGROUND DISCIPLINE PROCEDURES
Step 1.
The student misbehaving will receive a warning from the playground supervisor.

Step 2.
The student may have to stay in a time-out area for a designated amount of time.

Step 3.
The playground supervisor consults with the classroom teacher who then determines disciplinary action necessary. An ODR may be written by either the paraprofessional or the teacher at that time. 
Step 4.
The classroom teacher, notifies the parent of the inappropriate behavior and a plan to rectify the problem is discussed.

Step 5.
The teacher recommends the child be sent to the principal and the following procedure is followed:

1.
Discussion of the misbehavior.  The principal decides on an appropriate disciplinary action.

2.
Serious or repeated offenses will result in an immediate call to the parents.  The student may be asked to explain the situation to the parent.

3.
In-house detention may be used.

4.
Suspension from school according to Board policy.

In case of repeated offenses, the Principal reserves the right to handle each case on an individual basis and may find it effective to delete some of the above steps.  All discipline actions are subject to the Board Appeal Procedure.  Parents wishing to appeal the Principal’s actions may contact the Superintendent.
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DISCIPLINE OF STUDENTS

Discipline policy reflects the Coopersville Area Public Schools beliefs that:

· Every person has intrinsic worth.

· Every person has something to offer.

· Every person is responsible for her/his choices.

Our policy adheres to the following approaches:
· Adults should avoid anger, threats, warnings, and lectures.

· Adults use enforceable statements.

· Adults offer limited choices to children.

· Limits are maintained and accountability administered with compassion.

· Children solve problems in a way that does not make a problem for others.

· Consequences follow empathy.

The format of our policy is to indicate various offenses and then to indicate how they would normally be handled, keeping in mind that the district is operated for the purpose of educating individuals and not of denying them an education, of regarding education as being an increase of knowledge and an improvement of the general behavior of pupils.  The following expectations, policies, and guidelines are the means by which this philosophy is applied.
Offenses
Unacceptable and inappropriate behavior including but not limited to the following:

1.
Violation of attendance rules, i.e. truancy or skipping and tardiness.

2.
Loitering or being in an unauthorized area.

3.
Heckling or poor sportsmanship.  Taunting, teasing and bullying will not be tolerated.

4.
Style, manner of dress or habits that are disruptive to the learning process.

5.
Failure to abide by reasonable classroom expectations established and posted by the teacher.

6.
Disruption of educational process to other students.

7.
Disruptive behavior in the halls.

8.
Throwing objects or food.

9.
Aggressive behavior and/or fighting, or gang related activities.

10.
Lack of respect and/or willful destruction of school property.

11.
Profanity, vulgarity, racial or ethnic slurs.

12.
Failure to fulfill disciplinary measures.

13.
Harassing, threatening, causing bodily harm to any student, teacher, or other school employee or causing damage to the personal property of such persons.

14.
Theft and/or possession of property which does not belong to the student.

15.
Insubordination or lack of cooperation with administration or school personnel.

16.
Gambling.

17.
Forgery, plagiarism, and/or cheating.

18.
Extortion.

19.
Unauthorized demonstrations and/or participation in any unauthorized organization including, but not limited to, gang identification, association and/or activity while on school property.

20.
Immoral acts of behavior.

21.
Possession, use or sale of weapons (or “look a-likes”), ammunition, volatile sprays or chemicals, pornographic material, explosive material, electronic beepers, pagers or other communication devices, or stolen property while under control of school authorities.

22.
Possession, use or sale of tobacco products, smoking materials, alcohol, illegal drugs or other mind-altering substances or its paraphernalia including “look-a-likes,” which is any substance either with or without its original packaging that is alleged to be a controlled drug.  The discipline for “look-a-likes” will be the same as if the substance were a controlled drug.

23.
Arson and/or false or misleading report of fire, bomb threat, cancellation of school, etc.

24.
Sexual harassment of another student or school staff member/volunteer which may include unwelcome sexual advances, request for sexual favors and other inappropriate verbal or physical conduct of sexual nature.

25.
Repeated violations of school policies, rules, and regulations.
Discipline Procedure
Commonly, the discipline measures follow a gradual order of escalation from reasoning and reprimand to the most severe action, a recommendation for expulsion. The actual progression used may not employ all steps but may skip some/all steps outlined in the following list. The actions implemented in any single or series of disciplinary proceedings are dependent on seven factors including the student’s age, disciplinary history, disability, the seriousness of the violation, and the safety of others. The process is as follows:

 The full discipline progression is as follows:

1.
Verbal reprimand or warning.

2.
Detention (writing, homework, extra work, etc.)

3.
Parent conference.

4.   
Consideration of restorative justice or other intervention.

5.
Restriction of school activities.

6.
In-house suspension of one (1) to five (5) days.

7.
Home suspension up to ten (10) days.

8.
Involuntary transfer to Individualized Learning Center.

9.
Referral to Board of Education for expulsion action. 
Suspension 

A suspension from school is a serious disciplinary course of action.  At the elementary level, a child may typically be suspended for one to five school days depending on the nature of the incident resulting in the suspension.  Upon the completion of the suspension, the child must be accompanied to school by a parent/guardian and a meeting held with the child’s teacher and an administrator to establish a plan of action to help eliminate the troubling behavior.
Suspension Behaviors:  
Any time a child is suspended it becomes a serious disciplinary action.  The behaviors that lead up to a suspension may be cumulative in nature or represent a significant danger to other children or school staff.  The following is a list of behaviors, which may result in an immediate suspension:

1.
Intentional physical harm to another student.

2.
Cursing at a school staff member.

3.
Attempting to strike or injure a school staff member.  Obviously, any successful attempt would result in immediate suspension also.

4.
Defacing or ruining school property (student will be responsible for replacement or cleanup cost).  The cost of the material or equipment will be a determining factor.

5.
Open defiance and/or disrespect toward a school staff member.  The use of vulgar or inappropriate language in the classroom may be considered defiant or disrespectful behavior. If it is a suspendible act, the teacher must have clearly heard the comments.

6.
Stealing of property that does not belong to student, or stealing from a teacher’s desk even if property belongs to the student.

7.
Possession of any weapon, ammunition, tobacco products or any other mind-altering substances.

8.
Any violation of the discipline code (PL 8350) of the Coopersville Area Public Schools.

Determining Factors for Suspension/Expulsion

Before suspending a student or expelling a student, with the exception of those incidents not required to be considered as a determining factor by the Revised School Code, school personnel/school board must consider all of the following factors: 

· The student’s age

· The students disciplinary history

· Whether the student has a disability

· The seriousness of the behavior

· Whether the behavior posed a safety risk

· Whether restorative practices are a better option

· Whether lesser interventions would address the behavior.

Administratively, each case must still be examined on its own merit.  Often times, principals and social workers will have more time to glean facts and make a decision based on them.  A detailed account from a staff member is vital to the decision.

Seclusion and Restraint:

The district strives to provide a disciplined learning environment that promotes the care, safety, welfare, and security of the school community and the dignity of each pupil, and works to enforce the procedures consistently.  All administrators are trained in the legal processes for the use of emergency seclusion and restraint.  All personnel participate in awareness training as required by the Michigan Department of Education.  See the board policy for more information on seclusion and restraint.
ANTI-BULLYING POLICY

The Coopersville Area Public Schools Board of Education prohibits acts of harassment or bullying. The Board of Education has determined that a safe and civil environment in school is necessary for students to learn and achieve high academic standards. Harassment or bullying, like other disruptive or violent behaviors, is conduct that disrupts both a student’s ability to learn and a school’s ability to educate its students in a safe environment. This also includes cyber bullying which may or may not occur at school. Any use of technology (computers, social media etc.) to bully or harass another student is prohibited. Demonstration of appropriate behavior, treating others with civility and respect, and refusing to tolerate harassment or bullying is expected of administrators, faculty, staff, and volunteers to provide positive examples for student behavior.  Coopersville Area Public School’s Anti-Bullying Policy can be found on the district’s website (www.coopersvillebroncos.org).

ANTI-BULLYING INITIATIVES
Bully prevention is addressed through the following social responsibility strategies.  

· Teach the desired behavior.

· Teach a verbal skill for unacceptable behavior “stop.” 

· Teach 4 key skills for social responsibility:

1. Learn the difference for expected behavior and problem behavior
2. If you “receive” problem behavior, label the behavior and say , “stop,” “walk,” and “squawk” (tell an adult)

3. If you see others receive problem behavior, label the behavior and say, “stop!” 

4. If someone tells you to “stop” – then stop.   

Weapons Policy 

The procession, use, or threatened use of any real or look alike weapon or instrument capable of inflicting bodily injury is prohibited.  Violations may be treated as a police matter and/or may result in suspension or recommendation of expulsion to the Board of Education according to the state law (see Board of Education Policy 5772.)  
NOTICE OF NONDISCRIMINATION REQUIREMENTS
The Coopersville Area Public Schools Board of Education hereby agrees that it will comply with Federal laws prohibiting discrimination and with all requirements imposed by or pursuant to regulations of the U.S. Department of Education.

Therefore, it is the policy of the Board that no person on the basis of race, color, religion, national origin or ancestry, age, sex, marital status or handicap shall be discriminated against, excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be otherwise subjected to discrimination under any federally funded program or activity for which the Board is responsible or for which it receives federal financial assistance from the Department of Education.

Any questions concerning the nondiscrimination policy or its possible violation should be directed to either:

Ron Veldman




Director, Office of Civil Rights

 

Superintendent



Department of Health and Human Services

Coopersville Area Public Schools    

Washington, DC  20201         


198 East Street

Coopersville, MI  49404

[image: image12.wmf]RIGHT TO ACCESS AND PRIVACY OF STUDENT RECORDS 
All parents and guardians of students under 18 years of age and all students 18 years of age or over have the right pursuant to the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act of 1974, to examine the official records, files, and data of the school district directly relating to the student.  They also have the right to challenge any of the contents of said records to insure their accuracy and fairness.  Procedures for such examination and challenge, including hearings on a challenge, have been established by the Board of Education and will be made available upon request.

No records, files or data directly relating to an individual student shall be made available to anyone without the consent and notification of the student or of the parents or guardians of a student under 18 years of age, except (1) the teachers and officials of this school district who have a legitimate education interest in such information; (2) there has been a federal request for submission of student records in connection with a student’s application for financial aid; or (3) when a request for transfer of records is made by a school in which the student seeks or intends to enroll.

All requests for examination of records made by parents or guardians and eligible students shall be directed to the Office of the Principal having custody of such records.

SAMPLE FOR YOUR RECORDS

PL387
APPENDIX E

Coopersville Area Public Schools

Junior High/High SchoolElementary Student LAN, Network/Internet Acceptable Use Agreement and Technology Code of Ethics

The State requires all districts to have an Acceptable Use Policy and receive assurances that students will abide by said policy.

Coopersville Area Public Schools (CAPS) provides students with access to the District’s electronic local area network (LAN) which includes Internet access (Network/Internet). The purpose of the LAN is to enhance learning. CAPS seeks to improve the computer literacy of its students and assist in preparing students for success in life and work in the 21st century by providing them with electronic access to a wide range of information. 

Please read this policy to your child(ren) before signing the Network/Internet Acceptable Use Agreement.

The Coopersville Area Public Schools (CAPS) provides students with access to the District’s electronic local area network (LAN) which includes Internet access (Network/Internet). The purpose of the LAN is to  enhance learning. CAPS seeks to improve the computer literacy of its students and assist in preparing students for success in life and work in the 21st century by providing them with electronic access to a wide range of information. The use of the computers and the Internet is a privilege, not a right. It involves responsibility. Inappropriate use will result in a suspension or cancellation of computer network privileges. The Technology Coordinator, Principal and Teacher will determine what is inappropriate use.

Terms and Conditions For Use:

I will follow the rules explained to me by my teacher(s)

I will not tell other students my password or use others’ passwords.

I will demonstrate appropriate behavior.

I will be courteous to others and respect their documents and files.

I will use the equipment with care.

I will use the Internet for education only and access appropriate sites as stated by my teacher(s).

I will tell my teacher(s) right away if I come across any information that makes me feel uncomfortable or is inappropriate.

I will follow the copyright laws that protect programs, data, books and pictures.

I will not download, copy or store any software, shareware or freeware without prior permission from the Technology Coordinator, Principal and Teacher.

I will not give out personal contact information about myself or other people. Personal contact information includes your name, address, telephone number, etc.

I will use the Internet to send e-mail at school only with the permission of my teacher(s) and my parents  and only for school projects.

I will use appropriate language and be respectful of others when  sending e-mail.

I will not agree to meet with anyone I have met through the Internet without my parent’s approval and without my parent accompanying me to this meeting.

I will promptly disclose to my teacher or other school employee any message I receive that is inappropriate or makes me uncomfortable.

Disclaimer: Coopersville Area Public Schools makes no warranties of any kind, whether expressed or implied, for the service it is providing. Access to people all over the world, via the computer, brings with it an availability of material that may not be considered educationally valuable. It is impossible to control access to all material, but CAPS will make every possible effort to block inappropriate materials. We firmly believe that the availability of valuable information and the potential for interaction on the Internet far outweighs the possibility that users may be exposed to material not consistent with the educational goals of CAPS. As with all educational materials, teachers will do their best to supervise student access while under their instruction. CAPS will not be liable for damages or injuries resulting from violations of the Acceptable Use Policy or any misuse of the Internet.

signature(s) at the end of this document is (are) legally binding and indicates the party (parties) who signed has (have) read the terms and conditions carefully and understand(s) their significance.Access to the LAN is a privilege that may be revoked by the District at any time and for any reason. CAPS seeks to protect legitimate computer users by imposing sanctions on those who abuse this privilege. Unacceptable behavior may lead to additional penalties such as other disciplinary action and/or legal action. The staff of Coopersville Area Public Schools will be the sole arbiter of what constitutes unacceptable use of behavior as outlined by this document which may be changed without notice.If a student suspects or identifies a security problem in the school’s computers, network or Internet, that student shall promptly notify a system administrator or teacher. To avoid any damage, the student shall not in any way demonstrate the problem to others. Do The student should not go looking for security problems, because this may be construed as an illegal attempt to gain access.The LAN and all associated computer hardware, software, data and files are the property of CAPS. CAPS LAN is a monitored network. Authorized school personnel may read all files and messages of any user. Therefore, students should expect no privacy in the contents of personal files on the District system. Parents may have the right at any time to request to see the contents of a student’s electronic files. CAPS will cooperate fully with local, state or federal officials in any investigation related to any illegal activities conducted through the LAN/Internet.CAPS makes no guarantee that the functions or the services provided by or through the District system will be error-free or without defect. The District will not be responsible for any damage you may suffer, including but not limited to, loss of data or interruptions of service. The District is not responsible for the accuracy or quality of the information obtained through or stored on the system. Students will utilize the computer hardware with care. Items such as food, drink and candy shall be kept completely away from any computer hardware. Students will not physically abuse/move any hardware (case, keyboard, mouse, monitor, etc.) or computer furniture. Students will not make any hardware changes (move mice or mouse balls, keyboards, cords, etc.). Students will not change any computer settings without permission (wallpaper, desktop etc.).The primary purpose of the CAPS LAN is educational and, as such, shall take precedence over all other purposes. The CAPS LAN and its resources are intended for the private use of its registered users. Any use of these resources for commercial for profit or other unauthorized purposes (i.e. advertisements, political lobbying), in any form is expressly prohibited.Appropriate reasons for revoking privileges include but are not limited to:The altering of system software.Connecting any type of external device to the LAN or to district computers, whether connected to the LAN or not, without specific written permission of the Technology Department.Storing inappropriate information, graphics, or data on computers and/or servers in either public or private file storage locations.  Engaging in illegal acts and malicious behavior, such as threatening the safety of a person, harassing, insulting or attacking others, engaging in criminal activity, use of obscene, profane, lewd, vulgar, rude, inflammatory, threatening, disrespectful, defamatory or discriminatory remarks, sending or displaying offensive messages or pictures, obtaining copies of or modifying files or data belonging to other users, etc.Engaging in electronic cheating of any form using any electronic device, such as creating files with answers to tests or quizzes, sharing files with assignments for other students’ use, using PDAs to beam answers, etc…Transfer of material that may be considered treasonous or subversive via the District’s Internet.Use of any e-mail, chat, instant messaging or web site communication using network equipment and resources.Accessing or attempting to access restricted network areas or areas beyond the student’s authorized access.Collecting or attempting to collect passwords of other network users by either overt or covert methods, allowing anyone to use an account other than the account holder or misrepresenting other users on the network.Deliberate attempts to disrupt the computer system or destroy data by spreading any computer viruses, including student created viruses, or by any other means.Illegal installation of copyrighted software.Unauthorized copying of licensed or copyrighted software.Unauthorized downloading and/or installation of software on client or network computers.Interfering with others' use of the network, including but not limited to disrupting the operation of the network through abuse of hardware or software, intentionally wasting limited resources, physical or electronic tampering with computer resources. Students shall not access, alter or otherwise tamper with the computer’s system files, network files or other students’ files. Students shall not install, download from the Internet or copy any executable file onto the network or computer workstation unless specifically authorized to do so by the technology coordinator. In addition, students shall not view, access or alter any directory or drive other than the one to which they are assigned.Employing the network for commercial purposes. Creation, storage and/or posting of any web pages except for class requirementsPlaying computer-based and Internet-based games except those determined by the supervising teacher and/or technology coordinator as having educational value.Any user identified as a security risk or having a history of problems with other computer systems.Students shall not use school resources to engage in “hacking ” or attempts to otherwise compromise the security of the CAPS network or any other network.Student Expectations in the Use of the InternetStudents will not post personal contact information about themselves or other people. Personal contact information includes address, telephone number, school address, work address, etc.Students agree not to meet with anyone they have met online without their parent’s approval. Their parent should accompany them to any such meeting.Students will promptly disclose to their teacher or other school employee any message that they receive that is inappropriate or makes them feel uncomfortable. Students will not plagiarize works from the Internet. Plagiarism is taking the ideas or writings of others and presenting them as if they were your own.Students will respect the rights of copyright owners. Copyright infringement occurs when you inappropriately reproduce a work that is protected by a copyright. If a work contains language that specifies appropriate use of that work, you should follow the expressed requirements. If you are unsure whether or not you can use a work, ask.With access to computers and people all over the world also comes the availability of material that may not be considered to be of educational value in the context of the school setting. CAPS, in association with the Ottawa Area Intermediate School District, has taken appropriate precautions to restrict access to controversial materials. However, on a global network, it is impossible to control all materials and an industrious user may discover controversial information. CAPS firmly believes that the valuable information and interaction available on this worldwide network far outweighs the possibility that users may access material that is not consistent with the educational goals of the District.  CAPS Internet will not be used to access material that is profane or obscene (pornography), that advocates illegal acts or that advocates violence or discrimination towards other people (hate literature). If a student mistakenly accesses inappropriate information, the student will immediately tell the supervising teacher or other District employee. This will protect the student against a claim of intentionally violating the Acceptable Use Policy.If there are additional material that parents believe would be inappropriate for their child(ren) to access, parents should instruct their child(ren) accordingly. The district fully expects that students will follow their parent’s instructions in this matter.JUNIOR HIGH AND HIGH SCHOOL DISCIPLINARY ACTION PLANUsers violating any of these privileges and responsibilities will face disciplinary action deemed appropriate in keeping with the disciplinary policies and guidelines of the school. Coopersville Area Public Schools is the judge of the seriousness of violations of the acceptable use policy. Disciplinary procedures may be escalated/accelerated based on the seriousness of the violation.Users in violation may be required to make full financial restitution for investigating and remedying damages caused by unauthorized and/or prohibited actions. The junior high and high school administration reserves the right to administer disciplinary action in a discretionary manner.High school and junior high students will be disciplined for violating the privileges outlined in the above document. Violations of this network and Internet policy are cumulative for grades 6-8 and again in 9-12.RECOMMENDED DISCIPLINARY GUIDELINESAccelerated Discipline: The following guidelines are for minor offenses. Major offenses will result in accelerated discipline which means that one or more steps in the disciplinary process may be skipped. Some offenses may result in immediate loss of all computer privileges and treated as a Fourth Offense. Some offenses may also violate other parts of the school’s disciplinary code, and as such, will be treated accordingly (in addition to the steps listed below). Some offenses may also be violations of local, state or federal laws, and as such, will be referred to the proper authorities.All computer privileges may be suspending during the investigation of any alleged offenses.First Offense: The student will lose all computer privileges for two (2) weeks. The offense will be recorded in the student’s file. The student will review the Acceptable Use Agreement and Technology Code of Ethics with the appropriate staff member before computer privileges will be reinstated.Second Offense: The student will lose all computer privileges for six (6) weeks. The offense will be recorded in the student’s file. The student will be expected to write a technology behavior plan for himself/herself before computer privileges are restored. The student , his/her parents, the District Technology Coordinator and a building administrator will sign this plan.Third Offense: The student will lose computer privileges for the time equal to one semester. When privileges are reinstated, they will be so on a limited basis.Fourth Offense: The student will lose computer privileges permanently.Any intentional violation which affects the integrity of the network may result in permanent removal from the network.Coopersville Area Public SchoolsStudent LAN, Network and Internet Services Agreement Form

STUDENT USER SECTION 

My parents have I have read and explained to me the rules for using the Computers and Internet at school. I, understand and and will follow the rules listed in abide by the above Elementary Student LAN, Network/Internet Acceptable Use Agreement and Technology Code of Ethics. I further understand that if I do not follow the violate the rules, I may not be allowed to use the computers at school.my account can be terminated. I may face other disciplinary measures as well as appropriate legal action. By signing below I am acknowledging that I have read the entire agreement and agree to the terms described in this agreement.

Signature of student: _________________________________________________ Date: ___________

Printed name of student: _______________________________________________________________

PARENT/GUARDIAN SECTION

As the parent or guardian of this student, I have read the Elementary Student LAN, Network/Internet Acceptable Use Agreement and Technology Code of Ethics. I understand that this access is designed for educational purposes only. I recognize that it is impossible for the Coopersville Area Public School District to monitor the quality of all materials obtained through third party sources, and I will not hold them responsible for materials acquired on the network or Internet. I will emphasize to my child the importance of following the rules for personal safety. I have read and understand the information contained in this document and hereby give permission to issue an account for my child and certify that the information contained in this form is correct. I also agree to pay the District for fees, expenses or damages incurred as a result of my child’s misuse of the network or equipment. By signing below, I am agreeing to the terms described in this agreement.

Parent/guardian signature: ________________________________________ Date: _______________

Printed name of parent/guardian: ___________________________________ Phone: ______________
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